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June 2003 Newsletter

A Consultation Meeting on Proposed changes to Healthcare provision in South Worcestershire was attended by Ian and Jill on 1 May.  

The notes received since this meeting state  - 

South Worcestershire Primary Care Trust (PCT) Overview:  Mike Ridley explained that the PCT had undergone a busy 1st year - in particular.

· Trying to modernise and change local services in accordance with the NHS plan, including trying to reduce inequalities and improve the lot of local residents.

· Nursing a £5million deficit that the PCT had tried unsuccessfully to get DoH to take on, so therefore had been left with no choice but to phase over a number of years.  

Once balanced, SWPCT will qualify for 10% of £220m extra money coming in over 2/3 years, but cannot achieve that unless financially balanced.  Hoping to balance with the least possible negative effect: impact has been minimised.

Question and Answers included:

ME Services.  The eighteen-month wait for ME services in Kidderminster (no services in South Worcestershire) was raised.  

Mike Ridley said he was desperate to get equity -   that there would be significant money in the next four years - then time to prioritise and move systematically to equity.  Skilled workforce is also a necessity - the PCT wants to attract and train people.

M.E. Care-pathway
A care-pathway for M.E. sufferers in Worcestershire had been mentioned many times by the three Worcestershire PCTs, as a development for the future.  However, we understood from a letter addressed to Jacqui Smith, MP for Redditch, written by Graham Vickery, Chairman of Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT, that it was ‘now underway’.

And yes,  It was underway! - 

Mike Ridley, Chief Executive of the South Worcestershire PCT wrote to Sir Michael Spicer and Michael Foster, stating -   
 “…….. I apologise for the delay in responding with regard to progress of a care pathway for patients with M.E.  This work was being taken forward during 2002 by 2 members of staff who have since left Worcestershire County.  These posts have not been replaced to date and I regret to say that as a result of this, the work with regard to M.E. is not being progressed as quickly as we would wish.  As you are aware, the PCT is involved in a number of complex issues at present and it is difficult to identify sufficient staff resource in order to progress all the priorities with which the people in South Worcestershire would rightly want progress made. 

I can assure you that any future work specifically targeted around care pathways for people with M.E. will involve the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group as part of the process.”

Worcestershire Doctors and Guidance on the Management of CFS/M.E.
At the end of March the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group wrote to all 70 General Practices within Worcestershire, introducing ourselves to our doctors, and enclosing a copy of the Action for M.E.’s publication ‘Guidance on the Management of CFS/M.E.’  This guide was produced to assist GPs in the assessment and management of patients with CFS/M.E.

To help us in our quest to obtain facilities in Worcestershire for M.E. sufferers, we asked the General Practice Managers to provide us with the number of people diagnosed with CFS/M.E. within their surgery.  We have received six replies out of the possible seventy, one of whom said - as we do not have a disease register for CFS/M.E., I am not able to give you any information ………..”.  

The support group wants to help M.E. sufferers by working with our doctors.  Is your doctor able to give us this information - does your doctor have a register of CFS/M.E. sufferers?  This is valuable information to pass onto the PCTs.  When you are next at the surgery please mention the ‘Guidance on the Management of CFS/M.E.’  

This guidance, is available online - www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/links_organisations.html, under ‘Action for M.E’, or via the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group’s library.   

August 2003 Newsletter

Latest news regarding the Worcestershire M.E. Care-pathway
Extract from explanatory Letter dated 30 June 2003, from 
Stephen Ladyman MP, Department of Health, to Julie Kirkbride, MP for Bromsgrove.

“The funding of £8.5 million will be used to develop services for people with CFS/ME.

The money is not going to be divided amongst individual PCTs.  Instead, in July, health organisations will be invited to bid for development funds to set up centres of expertise to develop clinical care, support clinical research and expanding education and training programmes for health care professionals and to establish satellite community multidisciplinary teams.  

The first phase of development will commence in April 2004.  This money will help develop clinical services where none currently exist.

The investment will pump prime service development by:

· Establishing centres of expertise across the country to champion the development of services and improve clinical care.

· Setting up satellite multidisciplinary community teams to develop services within primary care to support GPs and other health professionals.

· Facilitating access to specialist assessment diagnosis and advice on clinical management to patients, families and health professionals.

· Supporting clinical research.

· Providing education and training of health care professionals.

This is an important step in the development of NHS services and means that we can start making improvements in the care and treatment of people with CFS/ME.  

The causes are still not fully understood and this investment will enable the NHS to set up centres to develop clinical care, support clinical research and expand education and training programmes for health care professionals.”

We continued corresponding with the three PCTs, and we then wrote to 
Mike Marchment Chief Executive of the West Midlands south Strategic Health Authority.

“We note from your letter that ‘the Worcestershire PCTs look forward to receiving further information about how to access these monies to benefit the local population of Worcestershire’.  However, I have today received the enclosed copy of a letter from the Department of Health to Julie Kirkbride MP for Bromsgrove.  This states that “money is not going to be divided amongst individual PCTs”, and,  “in July health organisations will be invited to bid for development funds”.

Since the Government’s “£8.5 million” announcement we have been in correspondence with the three 
Worcestershire PCTs, and have received the following messages: 

· the South Worcs PCT stated “The Acute Trust are currently considering the nature of any bid that they might make for the resource. ……… I will try to keep you informed if the trust is successful in the bidding process.

· the Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT stated  “Alison Walshe, Director of Commissioning and Modernisation, Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT, is taking this work forward with Alistair Millar (Consultant Worcestershire Royal Hospitals NHS Trust)”, 

· and the reply from Wyre Forest PCT states “If there is to be central funding for ME services then I am sure that the allocation of this resource will be directed by the Strategic Health Authority and we will be involved in such an initiative.

You previously told us that it is the responsibility of the individual PCTs to plan, commission and arrange treatment.  Surely to benefit the CFS/M.E. sufferers in the county of Worcestershire the three PCTs should make a joint decision via the Strategic Health Authority, and the letter received by Julie Kirkbride MP concurs with this.  

Dr Alastair Miller has told us that he assumes Alison Walshe of the Redditch and Bromsgrove PCT is taking a commissioning role across the County, but he states that he is a bit uncertain about that fact.  Also, we understand from Sue Gordon Saner, Occupational Therapist, that she is particularly concerned about some of her patients who live in the Malvern area and travel to her clinic at Kidderminster Hospital.”

……………. and, the reply received from Mike Marchment Chief Executive of the West Midlands South Strategic Health Authority.

“As you are aware, Ministers recently announced additional funding of £8.5 million for Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (CFS/ME which will be released to the NHS from April 2004 and is for 2004/2006.  

PCTs will be invited to bid for development funds to set up centres of expertise to develop clinical care, support clinical research and expand education and training programmes for health care professionals.

I understand that an announcement will be made very shortly by the Department of Health which will clarify Strategic Health Authority administrative and financial involvement in processing the bids.

I can confirm that, Alison Walshe, Commissioning Manager for Redditch & Bromsgrove PCT, is leading discussions on behalf of the Worcestershire PCTs with Dr Alastair Miller, Clinical Director of Medicine, Worcestershire Acute Hospitals NHS Trust, with a view to defining a care pathway for ME sufferers in Worcestershire and making a bid for additional funding for ME services.

I understand that one meeting has already taken place and there are plans to meet again early in October.” 

We have been in correspondence with Alison Walshe and await further news.  

In the meantime - 

Have your Say
Give us your views on the Department of Health’s CFS/M.E. Planning and Funding Document.   from: www.doh.gov.uk/cfsmefunding/index.htm

Have your Say
What would you like included in the Worcestershire M.E. Care Pathway?
Action for M.E.’s recent bulletin, given in full in the ‘June InforME’ stated:

The Role of National and Local Groups

The government has committed itself in Law to involvement of the patient and public voice in the development or changes of NHS services.  A statutory duty has been placed on all NHS organisations to consult. [S.11 Health and Social Care Act 2001].  

The message from the Department of Health is very clear that they wish to have patient involvement in these service developments.

Have your Say
Contact your local Primary Care Trust, and / or your local MP.
Become involved in Worcestershire’s bid for NHS Services - contact us.
October 2003 Newsletter

Latest news regarding our future M.E. Care-pathway
Alison Walshe, Director of Commissioning and Modernisation at Redditch & Bromsgrove Primary Care Trust, is leading discussions on behalf of the three Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts with Dr Alastair Miller, Clinical Director of Medicine, Worcestershire Acute Hospitals NHS Trust, with a view to defining a Care Pathway for M.E. sufferers in Worcestershire, and making a bid for additional funding for M.E. services.

Alison Walshe will tell us more at the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group’s Autumn Evening Meeting at Unity House Day Centre, Stanley Road, Worcester, on Tuesday, 4 November, from 7.00 pm.
On 18 July Dr Alastair Miller and Alison Walshe met with Chris Emerson Commissioning Manager at South Worcestershire PCT, and Heather Sutton General Manager for General Medicine and A&E at the Alexander Hospital, Redditch, and Heather’s assistant, Dawn Webster.

The notes we received from this meeting state:

“ AW briefed those present that an additional £8.5 million nationally would be made available for ME services for a three-year period from April 04.  This equated to around £28K per annum for the whole of Worcestershire.  In addition, there would be funding available for the group ‘Action for ME’.  

The purpose of the meeting was to commence discussions regarding current service provision across the county and how this additional funding might be spent to support services for ME sufferers.

AM reported that currently he is the only physician with a specialist interest in ME across the county.  He receives tertiary referrals from other clinicians both within and outside of Worcestershire.  He commented that Infectious Diseases clinicians are often the key players in respect of caring for ME patients.

A 1992 joint report suggested that Chronic Fatigue Syndrome (otherwise known as ME) should be mainly managed within primary care but with secondary care input to support diagnosis or enhance access to resources.

Work around clinical effectiveness of interventions for ME has concluded that graded exercise programmes and cognitive behavioural therapy are the only clinically effective interventions.

Prior to the Trust merger attempts were made to set up a multi-disciplinary clinic in Kidderminster.  There were limitations to this because of the level of funding available.

In terms of county-wide provision:

· AM provides two clinics a week in Kidderminster and receives referrals from across Worcestershire, plus Herefordshire and Birmingham.

· He sees around 4 - 5 new patients per week within these clinics.

· AM refers patients to an OT from POWCH for graded exercise sessions (she provides this service at Kidderminster), however, her waiting list is now becoming extremely long - ie 9 - 12 months compared to 13 weeks for an appointment with him.

· There is currently no dedicated psychology input although some patients might have received some practice-based counselling at some stage of their illness.

· AM commented that around 6 months ago he received a letter from two OTs in Worcester who were interested in providing care for ME patients.

The prevalence of M.E. is estimated at around 30 - 40 patients per 10,000 population, depending on the literature.  Work is required to quantify this for Worcestershire.

It was agreed that early intervention for these patients was most beneficial but a pathway that automatically referred everyone to a consultant in the first instance might not be helpful in terms of managing demand. ”

Dr Alastair Miller, Alison Walshe, Chris Emerson, Heather Sutton and Dawn Webster will be meeting again on 17 October.  Prior to this meeting they will be looking into the current service in Kidderminster, ie activity levels, referral patterns and contractual arrangements.  We understand they will also have worked through possible care pathway and options, and produced details of likely prevalence by PCT.

December 2003 Newsletter

Latest news regarding our future M.E. Care-pathway

Alison Walshe, Director of Commissioning and Modernisation at Redditch & Bromsgrove Primary Care Trust (PCT), spoke to Group members on behalf of the three Worcestershire PCTs at our Autumn Evening Meeting.  Alison stated that we have to look at the total needs of the county, and explained her handout entitled “Bid for Funding for the Expansion Multi-disciplinary Teams to Support the Provision of Care for Sufferers of M.E.” This is available online -  www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/, or via the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group’s library.

She stated that if we do not get this money services will continue, or not continue, as they are now.

Alison Walshe mentioned that they would be bidding for funds on 10 November (the first phase).  We have since been told that the Worcestershire PCTs will be submitting their bid in April 2004.  This now gives us time to ensure effective patient involvement.  

We received a bulletin from Action for M.E. giving us an up-date on the current status of the bid process for the £8.5 million and the work AfME is carrying out.  This stated that expressions of interest from PCTs were received by 12 September 2003.  These were to develop either a Clinical Network Coordinating Centre (CNCC) or a Local Multi-Disciplinary Team (LMDT).  

The second phase in the bid process will be April 2004 and will consider applications for LMDTs.  Applications will need to be submitted by 2 April 2004.  Rather than rush applications, applicants for the LMDTs were encouraged to apply in the second phase of funding if they didn’t already have developed plans and to ensure effective patient involvement.

The PCTs are obliged to consult the patient and the public on its plans.  This is your opportunity to help give the bid a chance amongst the bids that will be made by other groups of PCTs throughout the country, and ensure that the Care Pathway proposed in the bid reflects your needs.

Ian Logan discussed Fibromaylgia with Alison Walshe, and its similarities to M.E./CFS.  To explain this further we sent her our document entitled 'Similarities and Differences'.  This is available online -  www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/, or via the Worcestershire M.E. Support Group’s library.  

We have been in touch with everyone who attended the meeting, plus all members for their further response.  Meetings are being planned for the New Year to discuss the PCT’s proposals further, and give our views.  Everyone is welcome to attend, and details will be sent to members in January.

In the meantime -  Have your Say


Please complete your membership and / or renewal form.  

Please complete your ‘Response to the Worcestershire PCTs Bid for Funding’ 
(these forms were sent out in November)

(The information on these forms will be anonymously used in care pathway discussions)

	The NHS Plan, published by the Government in 2000, aimed to make sure that patients and the public have a real say in how NHS services are planned and developed.  

The Health and Social Care Act 2001 went further to make it a legal obligation for Strategic Health Authorities (StHAs) and Primary Care Trusts (PCTs) to involve and consult with the public.


Hereford's new clinic starting in January 2004 will be for ME/CFS and related illnesses, ie FMS.  The following is an extract from the Hereford CFS/ME/FMS Group's October newsletter.

Following the letter from Paul Ryan announcing the ME Clinic, the Primary Care Trust (PCT) gave the news to the media and confirmed the start date as January 2004.  Sufferers will also have a dedicated benefits helpline (01432 383531), including an answer machine to take individual details.

In an interview to Radio Hereford and Worcester, Luan McPherson, of PALS, said that the Clinic was for ME/CFS and related illnesses.  When pressed to clarify the related illnesses, he said it was also for FMS.

February 2004 Newsletter

Latest news regarding our future M.E. Care-pathway

We understand that the Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts (PCTs) are planning to submit a bid in April 2004.  This is the second phase in the bid process and will consider applications for Local Multi-Disciplinary Teams (LMDTs).  Applications will need to be submitted by 2 April 2004.  

Applicants for the LMDTs were encouraged to apply in the second phase of funding if they didn’t already have developed plans and to ensure effective patient involvement.

Alison Walshe who is leading discussions on behalf of the three PCTs, explained her handout entitled - ‘Bid for Funding for the Expansion Multi-disciplinary Teams to Support the Provision of Care for Sufferers of M.E.’ - at our Autumn Evening Meeting.  

We are holding two meetings in February (full details are on page 4) -

The PCTs are obliged to consult the patient and the public on its plans.  This is your opportunity to help give the bid a chance amongst the bids that will be made by other groups of PCTs throughout the country, and ensure that the Care Pathway proposed in the bid for people with M.E./CFS in Worcestershire reflects your needs.

We want to work with the three Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts 
in order that M.E. sufferers can receive the assistance they need from their local health service

Dr Richard Taylor, MP for Wyre Forest, told us recently that he is sorry that we are not receiving much news from the PCTs about their plans.  

He said -  “I suspect this is due to the fact that the three PCTs in Worcestershire have only two aims at the moment.  The first is to achieve financial balance and the second is to meet government targets.  These aims are being rigidly enforced by the Strategic Health Authority and I know of many urgent needs of local people that cannot be addressed purely and simply because there is no money left over from the PCTs two prime aims.  I have alerted one of the health ministers to this as national targets may not be in line with local priorities.”

Meetings -

Provision of Care for people with M.E./CFS in Worcestershire

Meetings have been arranged to discuss the Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts’ bid proposals, and give our views.  Responses have been received from some M.E. Support Group members and we welcome more.  If we haven’t already heard from you, a copy of the document produced by the ‘Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts, and Worcestershire Acute Hospitals Trust’ is enclosed, together with a ‘response’ form.  Your input is valuable and will ensure effective patient involvement, so we would be grateful for a completed response form.

	Wednesday, 11 February, 2.00 - 3.00 pm, Unity House, Stanley Road, Worcester.
	This will be followed by our monthly gathering - on this occasion a talk concerning Metamorphic Technique

	Monday, 16 February, 7.00 - 8.00 pm, 
Unity House, Stanley Road, Worcester.
	This will be followed by a committee meeting 
(all members are welcome to attend)

	All people with M.E., CFS and FMS, their carers, friends and relatives, and members 
of the medical profession are welcome at either of these meetings.  .


April 2004 newsletter

Proposed Bid for Funding for the Expansion Multi-disciplinary Teams to Support the Provision of Care for Sufferers of M.E.

Meetings were held to discuss the Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts’ bid proposals, and give our views.  

Report on meetings held on 11, 16 and 18 February

· Our Chairman, Ian Logan welcomed everyone.  He stated that most people would have already received a copy of the Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts’ document explaining their proposed bid for a care pathway for M.E. sufferers.  This was Alison Walshe’s handout at our Autumn meeting.  (Further copies were available).  
He explained that the development of a local multi-disciplinary team (MDT) would build upon, integrate and improve local M.E./CFS services.

· Ian Logan informed everyone that Sue Gordon Saner had been in touch and given us some amendments to the current situation described in the PCTs’ proposed bid.  This was included in a handout *.  

· We had received some responses to these proposals - A copy of this was on the display board, and is being passed onto to the Primary Care Trusts.

· Also being passed onto the Primary Care Trusts are details taken from this year’s membership questionnaire.  This was also on the display board.

· Ian Logan continued by explaining that we had a 
few specific questions to discuss as a group.
*  A copy of the handout given to everyone present is follows:

	At present, Dr Alastair Miller is the only physician in the county with a specialist interest in ME, although many patients (particularly children) may be under the care of other physicians/paediatricians.  Alastair Miller also receives tertiary referrals from other clinicians both within and outside of Worcestershire.  

In terms of county-wide provision:

1. Alastair Miller provides two clinics a week in Kidderminster and receives referrals from across Worcestershire, plus Herefordshire and Birmingham.

2. He sees around 4 - 5 new patients per week within these clinics.

3. Alastair Miller refers patients to an OT from POWCH for graded exercise sessions (she provides this service at Kidderminster), however, her waiting list is now becoming extremely long - ie 9 - 12 months compared to 13 weeks for an appointment with him.

4. There is currently no dedicated psychology input although some patients might have received some practice-based counselling at some stage of their illness.

Message received from Sue Gordon Saner, Occupational Therapist:

”…….an OT from POWCH for graded exercise sessions (she provides this service at Kidderminster)”
should be amended to:

”……… an OT whose sessions for M.E. patients are a cbt model for Life Style Management and Stress Management and graded activity.  She provides 6 sessions at Kidderminster Hospital and 4 sessions at the Princess of Wales Hospital, per week (plus paperwork).  16 sessions are provided for each patient.”

It is also understood that some M.E. patients receive OT sessions via the Community Occupational Therapy Service for South Worcestershire.   These are via “referrals from Dr Miller, local GPs and other consultants who have diagnosed CFS.”  

There is not a formally recognised service where patients and health and social care practitioners have access to clear referral procedures and criteria.  The development of a local multi-disciplinary team (MDT) would build upon, integrate and improve local M.E./CFS services.  In planning the establishment of an MDT shaped around the needs of the patient, we need to start with the patient journey that begins with the symptoms leading to diagnosis, leading to treatment, and then leading to follow-up.  

Attached is a copy of “Symptoms of CFS/M.E” which gives symptom percentages shown in books by 
Dr Charles Shepherd, Dr Anne MacIntyre and Dr David Bell.


The questions each group were asked to consider, plus responses:

	Questions discussed
	Responses received

	1. Can the group reach 
any agreement on:

Is a CFS/ME diagnosis needed before local services can be provided?
	Alastair Miller said - “I think a lot of GPs are able to diagnose M.E.  I have seen some people who have had the symptoms for about six months - then the prognosis is very much better. “ 
”During the last 9 years I have sent 4 patients to the National M.E. Centre at Romford.”

A GP present stated that you need to see your GP frequently so your GP gets the whole picture.

GPs need more education so they can make the diagnosis.

Greater awareness required - A Government M.E. campaign suggested - giving likely symptoms, and look out for warning signs.

The important thing is to get a correct diagnosis as soon as possible.

	2. Can the group reach any agreement on:

What skills would a MDT need to have?
	Information to be available from GP as soon as diagnosis is confirmed (to be given to M.E. sufferer and carer):
To include -

i. local support group

ii. Benefits

iii. Local services available - NHS and Social Services

Therapists who understand M.E./CFS.
Occupational Therapist - plus refer to Psychologist if appropriate.
Physiotherapist 
Nutritionist

Complementary therapies to be available via the NHS for patients who benefit from them.

	3. Can the group reach any agreement on:

Where should an MDT be based?
	Locally - ie, Day surgeries in Worcester, Malvern, Evesham, Redditch, Droitwich, Bromsgrove, Kidderminster. 

Plus, outreach services for patients with severe M.E.

	4. Can the group reach any agreement on:

Is there any need for follow-up and on-going support after the MDT input?
	Yes  -  until the person is back to normal.

The proposed care pathway states that the M.E. patient is diagnosed, receives OT help plus other help as relevant - and then discharged back to the GP.

With follow-up from the GP it will mean the patient is
‘in the system’ and will be informed of any new developments and help available.  

Also monitoring, and collating information, can take place which in turn can be used for vital research.


Further points noted:

· Money received for M.E./CFS/FMS should not be used for any other reason, ie arthritis, etc.

· A method of continual care to be developed, similar to the diabetic programme.

· M.E. becomes much worse if treated inappropriately.

· Provision needs to reflect the needs of the particular patient

Latest news regarding our future M.E. Care-pathway

A bid has been placed for a Herefordshire and Worcestershire CFS/M.E. Multi-Disciplinary Team (MDT). 

Members will find a copy of the bid enclosed.

We now await the decision  -  we understand the announcement will be in July.

To recap on the situation -  
last year at the beginning of November Alison Walshe, Director of Commissioning & Modernisation PCT at Redditch & Bromsgrove, explained the document produced by the three Worcestershire Primary Care Trusts and Worcestershire Acute Hospitals Trust) entitled "Bid for Funding for the Expansation Multi-disciplinary Teams to Support the provision of Care for Sufferers of M.E." (members responses to this document were passed onto the PCTs)  

In February we held discussion meetings and were pleased that Dr Alastair Miller joined us and gave his input.  (a report on these discussions was given to the PCTs).  For anyone who hasn't met Dr Alastair Miller, he is Consultant Physician in Infectious Diseases with special interest in ME/CFS.  

Pauline Ovenden, President of the Hereford Support Group, and I, were invited to a PCT meeting on 5 March in Worcester, and I was also present on Thursday 18 March when the Department of Health application form was fully discussed.

This bid is aimed at covering the counties of Herefordshire and Worcestershire, which involves the four Primary Care Trusts of South Worcestershire, Redditch and Bromsgrove, Wyre Forest and Herefordshire.  

The proposal is to enhance and develop current service provision, giving an increased level of equity of access for patients.  The team is to be led by Dr Miller and include psychology support. occupational therapy, physiotherapy and dietician.   The 4 PCTs will form the MDT in 2005, with training needed at the initial stages.

We urge the PCTs to make maximum use of any opportunity that will support M.E./CFS/FMS sufferers as there is woefully insufficient available at the moment.  

We wish to be kept fully informed and involved in the future development of services for the treatment of CFS/M.E. sufferers in our county, and have been invited to be represented on future planning committees.  Are you interested in representing the group at one of the meetings, so we are always involved  -  please let me know.

We want to take this opportunity of thanking all members who have sent in responses 
and/or attended discussion meetings.  
Your input has been valuable.

Jill  Pigott

	Hon. President: Betty Hughes, MBE     Patron: Peter Luff, MP for Mid-Worcestershire
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